
 NEWS YOU CAN USE
for Advisors and CPAs

Breaking News: Change in Participant Count 
Methodology For Plan Audit Threshold

April 2023

by Kelsey Mayo 
Partner, Poyner Spruill
Kelsey’s practice is focused in the areas of Employee Benefits and Executive Compensation. She works with business 
owners and HR executives to understand and manage employee benefits and executive compensation arrangements. She 
routinely represents clients before the Internal Revenue Service, Department of Labor, and Pension Benefit Guarantee 
Corporation and has extensive experience in virtually all aspects of employee benefit plans and executive compensation 
arrangements.

We come with breaking news that will be welcomed by many 
smaller plan sponsors! The DOL has amended the Form 5500 
forms and instructions for 2023 and significantly changed how 
a plan sponsor counts participants for determining whether it 
is eligible for the small plan simplified Form 5500 reporting. 
 
What’s the new rule in a nutshell? Generally, plans with few-
er than 100 participants can take advantage of simplified Form 
5500 reporting — most notably the plan does not have to be 
audited by an independent qualified public accountant. Rather 
than determining whether that threshold is met by counting all 
participants that are either eligible or have an account balance, 
the new rule will count only the number of participants and bene-
ficiaries with account balances at the beginning of the plan year.  

What is the impact of this change? The DOL expects this 
change to reduce the number of plans that must file as large 
plans by nearly 19,500 filings. Even assuming only a $7,500 
audit cost, that is about $146 million in cost savings for small 
plan sponsors and their participants! 

When is this effective? This is effective immediately for plan 
years beginning on or after January 1, 2023. Filing and audit 
requirements for the 2022 plan years will still be determined 
based on the prior counting rules.

Why was this change adopted? The small plan threshold 
has always been a reflection that the cost of an audit out-
weighed the benefits for some small plans. The DOL has been 
evaluating the old counting rule in light of the increasing costs 

of plan audits and the change in eligibility rules related to 
long-term, part-time employees that would increase the 
number of plans subject to audit. In balancing the costs 
and benefits of an audit, the final rule reflects the DOL’s 
belief that the cost of audits are more appropriately and 
fairly borne by plans with at least 100 account balances. 

This is fantastic news for plan sponsors that will be part of 
the over 19,000 plans that no longer need to bear the cost of 
an audit. It will also pave the way for larger employers to of-
fer a plan and for existing plan sponsors to expand eligibility 
with less risk of triggering an audit. Compliance still remains 
paramount for all plans, of course. The benefits of work-
ing with a knowledgeable TPA to help provide compliance 
oversight and keep your plans in compliance are as im-
portant as ever, particularly for these new unaudited plans.
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